[image: image1.wmf]






[image: image2.wmf]
U.S. EPA RAP Liaison Report

Black River AOC
Black River Remedial Action Plan Coordinating Committee Meeting
On July 13, Anne Marie Vincent, Cleveland Office, attended the Black River RAP Coordinating Committee meeting.  U.S. EPA provided information from the most recent Water Headlines announcements, upcoming web casts regarding water issues, Great Lakes Restoration Initiative, and an update on the Mainstem Master Restoration Plan.
Tour of Filtrexx Facility 
Filtrexx is a company based in Grafton, Ohio (within the Black River watershed) with ten years of work in the development of organic media to re-establish wetlands.  They also work to restore natural habitat with over 60 native plants which they cultivate at their facility.  Their filter soxx technology is made using over 40 types of mesh media depending on the application needed.  The soxx can contain material to re-establish vegetation, or jumpstart/enhance soil nutrients and last in place from one to 10 years depending on the mesh media used.    The soxx have several uses including bank stabilization, slope restoration, vegetative retaining walls, growing media for aquatic habitat baskets, general gardening and agricultural production, playgrounds and grass walls for animal grazing.  Use of the soxx in agricultural applications has been shown to reduce weed propagation, reduce plant disease occurrence, and substantially increase yields.  Organic or conventional growing media can be used to fill the soxx.  Irrigation lines can be easily installed within the soxx while being filled with growing media.  Soxx are available for purchase individually or in pallet-sized orders.  The Filtrexx website is www.filtrexx.com. 
Discussions on the Restrictions on Dredging Activities Beneficial Use Impairment (BUI) Redesignation
The Black River RAP Coordinating Committee voted unanimously in favor of submitting an application to GLNPO for the redesignation of the Restrictions on Dredging Activities BUI from “Impaired” to “In Recovery.”  The United States Army Corps of Engineers (USACE) routinely performs sediment sampling and analysis of federal navigational channels.  In their assessment, the results are compared to federal guidelines in the US EPA/USACE Great Lakes Dredged Material Testing and Evaluation Manual (1998).  The Black River RAP reviews the USACE’s monitoring and assessments reports and uses these reports, when they become available, to assess the status of the Restrictions on Dredging Activities beneficial use.  Since 1978, the USACE has consistently reported that all the navigation channel and Outer Harbor sediments did not meet federal guidelines for open lake disposal and that all dredging spoils had to be placed in the confined disposal facility located east of the river mouth.

In 2005 and 2006, the United States Army Corps of Engineers conducted sampling and analysis of Black River navigation channel sediments and reported in a May 2009 Finding of No Significant Impact and Environmental Assessment Report that the sediments of the Outer Harbor as well as sediments from the lower 2.25 miles of the navigation channel (80% of the navigation channel sediments) met federal guidelines for unconfined open-lake placement.  In June 2009, Ohio EPA agreed with the USACE findings and issued a water quality certification for the dredging operation that included open-lake placement of the sediments from the Outer Harbor and the lower 2.25 miles of the Black River channel.

This the first time since the late 1970s that any sediment from the Black River federal navigation channel met applicable federal and state guidelines for open-lake placement.  Based on USACE and Ohio EPA findings, the Black River RAP Coordinating Committee has determined that the main stem sediments have recovered sufficiently for change in status for the Restrictions on Dredging Activities beneficial use. 
The remaining sediments which did not meet the requirements for open-lake disposal will be placed in the CDF.  These sediments are found near the turning basin.  A Coordinating Committee member suggested that there may be small pockets of contamination remaining in the Mainstem which may be causing the higher contamination levels in the area of the turning basin.
Subwatershed Update from the Black River Watershed Coordinator for Lorain County
The draft watershed action plan is expected to be complete by the end of July.  It will initially focus on two of the subwatersheds within the larger Black River watershed.  The coordinator will be looking for comments from the RAP stakeholders.  The coordinator also indicated that the flow gauge at Cascade Park has recorded the highest flows ever in four of the last five years.  However, rainfall data does not correlate to the substantial increases of flow.   In addition, Beaver Creek currently has an issue involving an aging low head dam which was removed by a developer.  It was stated the there appears to have illicit fill placed in the same area and water has been diverted to fill residential ponds.  The watershed coordinator will work with the appropriate councilperson who is also a RAP member to further look into this issue for resolution.  
A developer recently contacted the watershed coordinator.  The developer is in need of locating 1800 feet of stream for mitigation restoration within the watershed.  The affected area requiring the mitigation is located within the French Creek Subwatershed of the Black River.  Coordinating Committee members were asked to provide potential restoration locations to the watershed coordinator if anyone is aware of any.

Medina County Soil and Water Conservation District Update

The District Manager for the Medina County Soil and Water Conservation District, Jeff Van Loon, reported that the district has a low head dam which it would like to remove.  
Lorain County General Health District Partners with Lorain County Black River Watershed Coordinator to Address Residential Septic Systems The Lorain County General Health District and the Lorain County Black River Watershed Coordinator have partnered to submit an ARRA grant application to replace 16 failing off-lot discharging septic systems and 4 failing on-lot septic systems within the watershed.  The application was for $207,000 out of the total $5 million available in the State of Ohio.  The funding will help pay for 75% of the cost to replace the systems.  Property owners would then be responsible to pay for the remaining 25% of the total cost for their system.  There is still a concern that the current income limit at two times poverty level ($43,000) may be too high and the 25% cost share would still be cost prohibitive for individual owners to fund.  The county is looking at ways to help subsidize the 25% cost share, but with county funding being at all time critical levels, this may be difficult to arrange.  The watershed coordinator will help LCGHD to identify at least two areas where failing septic systems are concentrated in specific areas, so that water quality improvements may be easier to monitor following the system replacements. LCGHD will be responsible for the system inspections prior to replacement and after replacement of the failing systems.  

Mainstem Ecological Restoration Master Plan Update
Ms. Vincent and Ted Conlin, Ohio EPA Black River RAP Coordinator, provided an update on the status of the Master Plan.  URS is about halfway through writing the draft of the plan.  The text of the plan was still missing the connection between the need for ecological restoration and how that can be inclusive to the city’s need for economic redevelopment along the Mainstem of the river.  GLNPO staff and URS met with the Lorain Mayor and his staff to solidify the City’s support of the master plan effort.  GLNPO was confident and comfortable with the positive response received from the Mayor’s office.  It was suggested that a Memorandum of Understanding may be prudent as this effort continues to formalize the support of all entities and agencies involved.  Some RAP members voiced their concern that the master plan process was proceeding at a very slow pace and the RAP has state monies from a SEP set-aside specifically for projects identified by the master plan.  These funds have deadline dates to be used by and the RAP needs to be sure that projects are implemented before that money is lost.  The master plan process has been extended to the end of the calendar year 2009.
At the last master plan meeting URS posted categories of projects around the room and colored stickers were given to all in attendance.  The stickers were used to assign priorities to the different types of projects expected to be identified by the plan.  Monitoring and floating wetlands were ranked the lowest priorities of all.  

Several large parcel owners along the project area were present for the meeting.  The representative from Redi Mix voiced concern that although he was interested in the idea of improving the river habitat, he didn’t want to be in a position where his participation would box him in down the road in how he could use his dockage area.  A second major property owner was going to take information from the meeting back to several other parcel owners within the project area.  When asked what he would say to his colleagues, he stated that this effort seemed to be a good thing, but we need to remain mindful of the river’s needs and those needs of the working parcels along the shore.
General Announcements

Ms. Vincent, USEPA, provided the meeting information for the July 27, Great Lakes Restoration Initiative public meeting where individuals will be invited to comment on the upcoming initiative and the funding priorities within the Ohio region.  Copies of the most recent Great Lakes Information Network listing were provided to all in attendance.  

Recently, within the watershed there has been a dam issue in the Brentwood Lake subdivision.  The developer from 50 years ago remains the owner of the dam which originally formed the 16 acre lake for the development. The dam has been in disrepair for some time now and the developer/owner has approval from Ohio Department of Natural Resources to breach and remove the dam which will result in the lake emptying.  The homeowners have inquired if the RAP would be able to assist in putting the dam back or restoring the residual mud pond once the dam is breached and the water drains from the lake.  The developer also still maintains ownership of the lake bed that was created and a buffer ring around the lake of several feet.  This ownership issue will complicate any potential mitigation efforts, if mitigation/restoration is biologically appropriate.  The homeowners have spoken with several local agencies regarding this issue.
The new RAP Secretariat, LCGHD, asked for RAP members to submit photographs and information from around the watershed that could be added to the new Black River website.
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